

Building Science and Technology Expertise in Congress

By Maya Kornberg and Martha Kinsella

PUBLISHED NOVEMBER 6, 2023

t a recent Senate hearing on artificial intelligence (AI), Connecticut Sen. Richard Blumenthal stated that the subcommittee's goal was "to demystify and hold accountable these new technologies to avoid some of the mistakes of the past." Missouri Sen. Josh Hawley expressed a similar view. "We could be looking at one of the most important technological innovations in human history," he said, and cautioned that AI might be immensely destructive, analogizing it to the atomic bomb.²

Al is just one of many highly technical issues confronting lawmakers. As Senator Blumenthal acknowledged, Congress has "failed to meet the moment on social media" — neither passing data privacy legislation nor modernizing platform regulation despite high-profile congressional hearings in 2018 that revealed not only social media's role in election interference and data harvesting but also lawmakers' ignorance of this technology. Since then, legislation has stalled, in part due to the dubious claims of lobbyists for technology companies that such legislation would have unintended consequences. 4

Congress has similarly struggled for at least a decade with other urgent science and technology issues.⁵ For instance, in 2009 Congress passed legislation to digitize medical records but did not address how to transfer records between hospitals, a costly oversight that slowed imple-

mentation despite a \$30 billion federal investment.⁶ And in 2016 legislators drafted a bipartisan bill that received widespread criticism from technology privacy experts because it would have effectively banned end-to-end cellular encryption, which protects communications and data from hackers.⁷

Most public attention on Congress's struggles to legislate has focused on partisan roadblocks — the increasingly sharp ideological divisions between the two parties and anachronistic procedural hurdles such as the Senate filibuster — that make decisive action a challenge, even during periods of unified party control.8 But a related driver of congressional dysfunction is lawmakers' shrinking access to the high-quality research and data and nonpartisan expertise needed for them to comprehend complex technical issues. In a 2016 survey, 81 percent of senior congressional staffers said that access to high-quality, nonpartisan policy expertise was "very important," but only 24 percent were "very satisfied" with the resources available.9

Congress has many in-house subject matter experts. Each member has personal staff, and each committee has staff from each party. Legislators are also assisted by a number of support agencies, including the Library of Congress and the Congressional Research Service (CRS) housed therein, the Government Accountability Office

(GAO), the Congressional Budget Office, and the Government Publishing Office. Yet staff levels in Congress and at its support agencies have atrophied substantially over the past several decades, primarily as a result of cuts Congress has made to its own budget.10

Insufficient access to and absorption of high-quality, nonpartisan science and technology resources have many adverse consequences, including the allocation of billions of dollars in funding for technologies that do not work. These deficiencies also contribute to partisan gridlock because lawmakers increasingly rely on one-sided information from external sources — including those supported, directly and indirectly, by major political donors — making it harder to find common ground about basic facts and metrics for policy solutions.11

Whether dealing with climate change, emerging AI technology, or myriad other complex issues, Congress has a need for science and technology support that continues to grow.12 And while lawmakers have often issued broad statutory directives that defer to the expertise of executive branch agencies to fill in the gaps, the Supreme Court has put limits on the policymaking authority of those agencies.13 Congress itself will need to legislate with more frequency and greater detail in response to complex problems. It does not have the support it needs to fulfill this responsibility.

Lawmakers on both sides of the aisle agree that Congress would function better if it addressed its shrinking capacity to keep up with complex technical issues. 14 It has already taken some positive steps, such as expanding GAO's Science, Technology Assessment, and Analytics (STAA) department, which provides in-depth assessments of key technologies and related policies, as well as support for oversight of federal science programs.¹⁵ Congress has also created a new human resources hub and enhanced other relevant support services to improve staff recruitment and retention.16 In addition, a growing number of fellowships bring science and technology experts to Congress.17

While these measures are important, significant deficits remain, including insufficient staff, atrophied support agencies, and the absence of a systematic way to solicit expertise.

Based in part on interviews with current and former congressional staffers and scientists, this report outlines several steps Congress can take to improve its access to science and technology resources.

Many deficits can be addressed efficiently by allocating additional resources to STAA to launch a hub for collecting research and brokering relationships with experts. This hub would build on the support STAA currently offers members and staff and institutionalize a process for soliciting and absorbing technical expertise.

In addition to the expansion of in-house resources, Congress should create a bipartisan commission to consider ways to increase the use of evidence in its policymaking process, as Reps. Derek Kilmer and William Timmons propose in their recent Evidence-Based Policymaking Resolution.18

Lawmakers should also continue to fund and leverage recently added support resources, such as the new digital services team created for the House, to facilitate access to expertise across the country.19

Last, Congress should begin to institute longer-term structural reforms to better position itself to tackle complex, technical problems, for example by overhauling committee jurisdictions and investing in more staff with specialized expertise.

Congress must have the resources and support it needs to handle the nation's most pressing contemporary challenges. These reforms will help it get there.

Congress's Unmet **Need for Expertise**

In a 1956 speech, then Sen. John F. Kennedy articulated the necessary role of expertise in policymaking: "The political profession needs to have its temperature lowered in the cooling waters of the scholastic pool. We need both the technical judgment and the disinterested viewpoint of the scholar, to prevent us from becoming imprisoned by our own slogans."20

Lawmakers need access to high-quality science and technology resources in order to legislate and conduct oversight over complex issues in which they do not specialize. Access to such resources can have a direct impact on the effectiveness of the legislative process. One study found that bills employing research language were 2.2 times more likely than other legislation to pass out of committee and 82 percent more likely to be enacted.²¹ Another study found that bills directly referencing scientific study designs were 65 percent more likely to pass out of committee and that those directly referring to research methods were 32 percent more likely to be enacted into law.²² Researchers found that bills about behavioral health that explicitly referenced scientific evidence were more than three times more likely to be enacted into law than bills that did not, with similar results in other federal policy areas, such as substance abuse and human trafficking.23

Dwindling Science and Technology Support

Nonpartisan congressional support agencies are particularly important sources of needed expertise because congressional staffers across the ideological spectrum rely on and trust them.²⁴ No organization is immune to human biases or blind spots. However, unlike committee and personal staff, support agency staff are required to be nonpartisan.²⁵ One study found that both Democratic and Republican congressional staffers (regardless of their members' ideologies or their own) trusted output from congressional support agencies.²⁶ Even staffers with the most ideologically pronounced views trusted support agencies twice as much as external sources that shared their ideological alignment.²⁷

Cultivating this level of trust is integral to the support agencies' missions. Kevin Kosar, a former employee of CRS who is now a senior fellow at the American Enterprise Institute (AEI), reflected, "As CRS, you have no skin in the game. You have no presupposed bias. You're not playing for team Democrat, team Republican." In contrast, Kosar noted, "In my current role, folks on the right come to me because they know that AEI is on the right, and they're workshopping within their worldview."28 Richard Rowberg, a former employee of CRS and of the now-defunct Office of Technology Assessment (OTA) — a congressional support agency aimed at helping lawmakers understand science and technology issues — agreed. "CRS's and OTA's staff didn't work for an agency or industry. They worked solely for the Hill. That's a very important feature; that's the only thing the legislative agencies have that nobody else has."29 Sen. Chuck Grassley, a former OTA board member, called OTA "one of the few truly neutral sources of information for the Congress."30

As of 2015, CRS had 609 employees and a budget of approximately \$107 million.31 GAO had approximately 3,170 employees in 2020 and a budget of \$680.2 million.32 But over the last several decades, congressional support agencies such as CRS and GAO have atrophied. Due to Congress's budget cuts, from 1994 to 2015 GAO lost nearly 35 percent of its staff, and CRS lost more than 27 percent of its employees.³³ CRS no longer details experts to congressional committees, a practice that had bolstered committees' capacity to handle specialized technical issues, although the House Committee on Appropriations has recently explored restoring the practice.34 OTA was completely defunded in 1995.35

Staff shortages at congressional support agencies are one aspect of a much broader problem of diminishing in-house science and technology expertise. According to a 2022 analysis by the Congressional Management Foundation, funding for the legislative branch amounts to less than 1 percent of the total non-defense discretionary federal budget.³⁶ In 2015 the legislative branch had fewer than 20,000 employees, several thousand less than in the 1980s.³⁷ In the past three decades, congressional committees have lost more than 1,000 positions.38 And staff levels for key committees with jurisdiction over science and technology issues have plummeted. For instance, staff on the House Committee on Science, Space, and Technology declined by nearly 45 percent between 1994 and 2016.39 Due to inadequate pay and other hiring and retention issues, congressional staff also have high turnover. 40 Gaps are especially notable in niche areas of expertise: only 2 percent of congressional staff have PhDs.41 The erosion of staff resources across the legislative branch translates directly into a loss of in-house expertise.

Ramifications of Declining Support

Without the expertise needed to understand highly technical issues, Congress makes mistakes. To take just one example, between 2005 and 2011 it spent nearly \$1 billion on an ineffective virtual border fence constructed by the Boeing Corporation. The plan was to build a system of sensors, radars, and cameras to help border agents identify illegal crossings, but the technology Boeing built was not adequately tested. On implementation, it did not function properly.⁴² Evidence of technical problems was apparent as early as 2007 but appears to have never been raised in the oversight process.⁴³ Instead, Congress evidently relied on Boeing's representations, including testimony submitted in 2007 that the fence would "utiliz[e] proven technology and a systems architecture that will allow for continuous improvement as new technology comes on the market throughout the deployment."44 The program was ultimately canceled in 2011.

Congress would be better positioned to avoid problems like this if it had greater ability to access and absorb high-quality technical information. The episode illustrates Congress's tendency, in the face of staff shortages in personal offices, committees, and support agencies, to rely on external sources for guidance. This is not a phenomenon unique to the decades following mid-1990s budget cuts; outside expertise has long been used to fill critical gaps. As former Rep. E. Thomas Coleman recalled, "I relied very much on my staff to brief me on highly technical issues, as well as outside sources I developed through personal relationships. The Congressional Research Service provided great baseline background information, but we often needed other experts to fully brief us on the issues."45

Without adequate in-house neutral resources, however, Congress's reliance on outside expertise poses significant risks. First, the external advice on which members and staff rely often reflects particular ideological views and is often funded by financially and politically powerful industries and sectors with vested interests in policymaking outcomes. At congressional hearings, for instance, political scientist Kevin Leyden notes that "the types of organized interests most likely to testify are those that can afford to hire their own Washington-based lobbyists and supporting staff."46 These lobbyists, as a Republican congressman on the House Committee on Science, Space, and Technology put it, tend to themselves "have experience working on a committee or working on the Hill," and so they "get it" in terms of understanding the sort of information that will be useful to members.47

Whereas nonpartisan in-house resources such as OTA have a track record of identifying flaws in technology — information lawmakers use to avoid wasting money — Congress's dependence on skewed expertise can distort the information on which lawmakers rely to make critical decisions. For example, Congress's outsize reliance on the technology industry to help it come to grips with developments such as social media and now AI risks curtailing the possibility for effective regulations that the industry opposes.⁴⁸

External expertise also exacerbates polarization, because members and staff tend to gravitate toward sources that align with them ideologically. When members of different political parties receive different sets of facts on key issues, it can be difficult or even impossible to find common ground about policy solutions.⁴⁹

In 2017, for instance, a subcommittee of the House Committee on Science, Space, and Technology conducted a high-profile hearing featuring three witnesses who expressed pointed skepticism regarding the overwhelming scientific consensus that human activity is causing global climate change.⁵⁰ A Democratic staffer who worked on the hearing explained, "We thought to ourselves, if you are going to bring in these three people . . . we're going to bring in the loudest and most prolific person we can think of.... You have to fight fire with fire."51 The hearing's partisan tenor helps explain Congress's larger failure to take decisive action in the face of a threat that policymakers in other countries have generally recognized to be dire.⁵² Without ways for Congress to gain access to more science and technology expertise, many other emerging problems could suffer the same fate.

Recent Reforms

The good news is that in the past few years, a remarkable bipartisan consensus has emerged. Leaders of both parties have sought to improve Congress's access to and absorption of high-quality research and nonpartisan expertise. Much of this work fell to the House Select Committee on the Modernization of Congress, whose remit has now been transferred to a subcommittee of the House Committee on House Administration.⁵³

The expansion of GAO's STAA department was a critical step. From 2019 to 2022, STAA's staff grew from 49 to 129 and produced 46 technology assessments and short-form explainers.⁵⁴ As of August 31, 2023, STAA's staff stood at 157, with plans to reach 165 in fiscal year 2024.⁵⁵

Lawmakers have also benefited from new tools to create networks of experts to advise them. In 2020 the Federation of American Scientists (FAS) connected scientists with policymakers to advise on issues related to the Covid-19 pandemic, including aerosol science, vaccine technology, infection mitigation, and treatment techniques. An FAS staffer suggested that more such arrangements, with more in-house support, could improve effectiveness, asking,

"Wouldn't it be great if you had a network of experts to support every committee in Congress?" ⁵⁶

New technological tools have helped build out those networks. In 2019 the House Natural Resources Committee used an interactive online platform to engage a diverse set of experts in the drafting process for the Environmental Justice for All Act.⁵⁷ About half of the comments collected on the online platform PopVox — many of which were about technical topics such as the health risks of chemical exposure, the impact of immigration, and the geography and demography of different regions of the country — were incorporated into the final bill text.⁵⁸ Chris Espinosa, then the Natural Resources Committee's outreach director, explained that the online platform "was an equalizer. You did not need to have a federal lobbyist living in DC to be part of the process."59 Committee staff spoke of the value of the platform in soliciting and incorporating feedback from diverse environmental justice communities.60

Several initiatives that the modernization committee championed may also improve pathways to expertise in Congress, even though they were not designed with that purpose. Personnel reforms, such as decoupling staff pay from member pay and creating new hubs for hiring and intern resources, have the potential to pay dividends as Congress tries to deepen and broaden its pool of experts. He House of Representatives has also implemented a new digital services team to facilitate members' use of technology. The team could help Congress access a broader array of expert and technical resources, as discussed below.

The Path Forward

The developments above are all important steps to improve pathways to high-quality, nonpartisan expertise in Congress. It is critical that lawmakers maintain and expand existing programs and services.

But they are not enough. According to a recent National Academy of Public Administration report, there is a "gap in the areas of networking, consultative support, and medium-term S&T [science and technology] studies/ reports."63 Other experts concur.64 For instance, a report by the Belfer Center finds that "while many consider Congress 'the most advised body in the world,' many of the resources available are less useful than they could be."65 It emphasizes that resources could be more timely, concise, and customized and notes that it is important for external experts to build consistent relationships with members and committees. 66 As Representative Kilmer, the ranking member of the House Select Committee on the Modernization of Congress, put it: "Congress actually needs to invest in . . . the way we learn and encourage members and encourage staff to continue learning on behalf of the folks that we serve. If you look at the trend line . . . Congress has sort of disinvested in itself as an institution and it's sort of self-lobotomizing."67

To fill the glaring gaps in science and technology expertise and support and ensure that lawmakers are prepared to respond to complex technical challenges, Congress should take the following steps.

Building Congressional Support Agency Capacity

The now defunct OTA used to supply some of the support that Representative Kilmer envisions. It not only employed in-house experts but also convened groups of experts from across the country to advise members of Congress on highly technical issues, from Alzheimer's disease to alternative energy.⁶⁸ After OTA was defunded, some of its duties were absorbed by other support agencies primarily GAO — but Congress's need for the services OTA provided has only grown.

The expansion of GAO's STAA department responds to some of these concerns. For example, the staff we interviewed characterized STAA as focused primarily on increasing the number of technology assessments it produces and building in-house proficiency by hiring scientists and engineers with a wide range of subject matter knowledge. STAA regularly convenes expert panels for most technology assessments. It also plans to build a repository of external expertise, which will allow it to broker connections between experts and Congress. More broadly, STAA staffers characterized the majority of the work they do as responsive to specific requests from Congress, but the department also conducts regular outreach to identify topic areas of broad interest to congressional members and staff. STAA plans to continue to expand its outreach to conduct long-term exploration and network building.⁶⁹ Between 2019 and 2022, STAA consulted 280 experts.70 Still, more support in consistent networking is needed, along with more resources to collate the mountain of expertise on these topics.⁷¹

>> Establish a new science and technology hub in STAA.

The most consequential immediate reform that Congress can undertake is to create, within STAA, a new science and technology hub that would collect and disseminate research and expertise to committees and individual members by drawing on the department's existing infrastructure and building on recent initiatives. Although Congress will never be able to house all the experts it needs for every policy area, in-house experts would help members and staff access credible outside resources.72 The new hub, which would consist of nonpartisan staff akin to those employed at OTA, CRS, and GAO, should broker relationships between experts and lawmakers and help Congress digest scientific information. It should interact not only with committees and their leadership, as did OTA, but also with rank-and-file members, as CRS and GAO do through a range of technical assistance and consulting services, in order to build broad and sustained support for the hub across diverse constituencies in Congress.

The science and technology hub's nonpartisan staff would ensure that lawmakers have access to a range of perspectives. They would also monitor for potential biases, including through the use of a conflict-of-interest screening process for outside experts they connect with lawmakers similar to that used for advisory committees in the executive branch.73 As a starting point, the hub would focus on emerging issues where partisan battle lines have not yet been drawn, such as the regulation of Al. Over time, it would ideally build up institutional trust — as did OTA and CRS — and play a constructive role in advising on more clearly partisan issues.

The hub would fulfill two primary functions. First, it would connect Congress to outside experts and research. Researcher-policymaker interactions are most productive when they facilitate enduring working relationships built on trust.74 In addition, as a scientist who participated in the FAS task force reflected, a "repository of information that experts provided to lawmakers would be helpful."75 Although ad hoc pairings of experts with lawmakers have developed in recent years, Congress does not have an institutionalized avenue for soliciting and processing external information in a coordinated and streamlined fashion. To fill this gap, the hub could set up advisory councils of experts representing different viewpoints, akin to advisory committees in the executive branch and at the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine.76 This would provide Congress sustained contact with experts who could advise for the duration of a policy debate.

OTA had an advisory council composed of members from industry, academia, and elsewhere outside of government to help set Congress's research agenda, and it convened panels of experts with diverse experiences to advise on its reports.77 As Peter Blair, who served as the assistant director of OTA, explained: "OTA's project teams and associated advisory panels were charged with providing independent, impartial assessments of highly technical issues, not just their advocacy point of view or their constituent interest."78 Thanks in part to the expertise of the advisory councils, OTA guided the development of landmark legislation. For example, during the Clean Air Act debates in the 1980s and 1990s, OTA staff wrote a report on air pollution and provided modeling expertise to help the House Energy and Commerce Committee and the Senate Environment and Public Works Committee understand the consequences of different provisions in the law.⁷⁹ Legislatures in other countries have created similar advisory councils under the auspices of support agencies that organize and maintain them.80

Contemporary advisory councils could build on the

benefits that OTA offered. For example, OTA did not proactively focus on diversity when composing advisory councils. The new hub should take affirmative steps to increase such diversity and representation. Research indicates that thoughtful brokering of relationships between researchers and lawmakers — something the hub would do — increases the diversity of experts influencing the legislative process.81 In turn, increasing the diversity of experts advising policymakers has been shown to help dismantle inequities in policy outcomes.82 In the United Kingdom, Parliament's Knowledge Exchange Unit, created in 2018 to help connect researchers and members of Parliament, has pioneered such an approach, working to increase the number of women and people of color Parliament hears from.83

The second function the new hub's staff would perform is translating technical information for Congress while building a reserve of institutional knowledge that could counteract the effects of staff turnover in personal and committee offices. The hub could also organize regular briefings with subject matter experts on emerging issues. Useful models in this regard include the chief administrative officer's training for lawmakers and staff to help them get acclimated to Congress, and briefings on substantive issues that STAA hosts for lawmakers and staff.84

The total cost of a new hub could be modest. Ideally the office would have roughly 100 full time-equivalent in-house subject matter experts. Similarly sized research support agencies, such as OTA, have proved effective.85 But even a small staff serving primarily as a liaison between lawmakers and external experts, such as the staff on committees at the National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, could be a powerful resource.86 This has been demonstrated by the success of newly created small offices on the Hill, such as the Office of the Whistleblower Ombuds, which provided 49 foundational trainings with 341 staff from 135 House offices in 2021, the second year it was in operation.87

Legislative support resources typically provide a substantial return on investment. For instance, in fiscal year 2022, GAO saved the federal government an estimated \$55.6 billion, or a return of approximately \$74 for every dollar invested in GAO.88 Over the past five years, GAO estimated an average return on investment of \$145 for every dollar in its budget.89 In its time, OTA also saved the government money by helping lawmakers make cost-effective investments. According to Senator Grassley, OTA's study of the Social Security Administration's plan to purchase computers saved \$368 million, and its research on the Synthetic Fuels Corporation helped save \$60 billion. OTA's studies on preventive services for Medicare showed cost savings and influenced legislative decisions for 15 years.90 A new science and technology hub has the potential to provide even greater benefits to Congress and the government as a whole, at relatively little cost.

Improving the Use of Research and Data in the Legislative Process

Congress should also explore more systematic and consistent ways of integrating research and data into its work. More enthusiasm, awareness, and new ideas for including data experts in legislation and oversight would supplement the work of the new science and technology hub in connecting lawmakers to external experts.

>> Create a bipartisan commission to better integrate research in the policymaking process.

Earlier this year, Representatives Kilmer and Timmons introduced a bipartisan resolution on evidence-based policymaking that would create a new commission to consider structures and guidelines to support greater use of research and data in the legislative process. Bipartisan commissions or special committees not only provide concrete, well-researched recommendations but also build bipartisan support for structural changes. A new commission focused on evidence-based policymaking may help to build broad buy-in, similar to the successful work of the House Select Committee on Modernization.

Creating a commission would be a good first step toward implementing a variety of reforms to strengthen and systematize how Congress uses research and data as well as transparency measures to provide greater public accountability.91 For example, Congress could set up procedures for disclosing the data and evidence that bills rely on. It could create guides to make it easier for members, staff, and committees to use evidence in their work. Congress could also establish designated positions, such as a chief data officer, to oversee these processes and coordinate collaboration with data experts.

Similar work has already been pioneered by the executive branch as a result of the 2019 Foundations for Evidence-Based Policymaking Act.92 This legislation requires agencies to submit an annual plan for the use of evidence in their work and designate senior employees to coordinate evidence-building activities.93 This can provide a helpful model for the legislative branch as it improves its own use of evidence.

>> Increase members' access to expertise through the use of emerging digital technologies.

Congress should explore ways to expand its use of digital technologies to broaden its access to expertise. Some lawmakers and committees have started to use technologies to solicit feedback from experts across the country. As noted, the committee staff who used an online platform when drafting the Environmental Justice for All Act reflected that the digital tool allowed them to access a wider range of feedback.94 Around the world, legislatures are using such tools to draw on the diverse perspectives of constituents. For example, Brazil's e-Cidadania program, which began in 2016,

allows citizens and other stakeholders to participate in legislative hearings online or by phone. By late 2020, more than 10 million people had shared opinions through the platform.95 In the United States, more congressional committees and offices should follow

To help members use new tools to solicit expertise from diverse constituencies — such as frontline communities and researchers at institutions across the country — Congress should continue to invest in recent institutional reforms such as the House's new digital services team, which is already providing member offices with access to other new technologies.96 The team should expand its activities, for example by setting guidelines for appropriate and unbiased use of emerging technologies and holding trainings for members and staff on how to use such tools to incorporate insights from diverse groups of experts.

>> Enact additional structural reforms and increase staffing.

In the longer term, Congress needs to implement major structural reforms to grapple with increasingly complex technical issues. One starting point is committee jurisdictions. Committees allow members to take ownership of and specialize in certain policy areas. Yet technology policy issues are currently spread across multiple congressional committees in each chamber, which hampers Congress's ability to tackle issues like AI and social media. Creating a technology committee in each chamber would help Congress deepen its knowledge as well as better coordinate its work.⁹⁷ As an interim step to help prevent things from falling through the cracks, Congress could also refine the jurisdictions of existing committees to define which ones oversee which aspects of certain issues.

Congress also needs to increase staffing. The number of personal staff each member office may hire is currently set at 18.98 Lifting this cap and allocating more resources to allow committees and existing support agencies to hire staff and increase pay are critical reforms that deserve further attention.

Structural reforms necessitate reallocation of power and money. Historically these changes have required a blend of political will and fortuitous timing.⁹⁹ While these reforms are politically challenging, they are essential to setting Congress up for success.

Conclusion

In the face of massive technological shifts with profound societal and economic implications, Congress desperately needs increased access to and absorption of high-quality nonpartisan science and technology expertise to fulfill its legislative and oversight functions. With bipartisan momentum and demonstrated results from existing reforms, now is the time for lawmakers to equip themselves with more targeted resources. A new science and technology hub, together with continued funding for existing resources, can help Congress tackle the most pressing issues facing this country.

Appendix: Interviewees

The authors are grateful to experts who generously agreed to be interviewed. They include the following:

K. L. Akerlof, assistant professor, Environmental Science and Policy Department, George Mason University

Peter Blair, distinguished senior fellow, Schar School of Policy and Government, George Mason University; former executive director, Division on Engineering and Physical Sciences, National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine; and former assistant director, U.S. Congress Office of Technology Assessment

Olivia Brochu, policy associate, Scholars Strategy Network

Jacob Carter, senior research analyst, Center for Science and Democracy, Union of Concerned Scientists

Megan Coffee, clinical assistant professor, Department of Medicine, NYU Grossman School of Medicine

E. Thomas Coleman, former U.S. representative

Robert Cook-Deegan, professor, Arizona State University, Barrett & O'Connor Washington Center

Marian Currinder, senior professional staff, U.S. House Committee on Administration

James Davis, senior member services adviser, U.S. House Committee on Natural Resources

Michael A. Fisher, senior fellow, Federation of American Scientists (through January 2023)

Erica Goldman, director of science policy, Federation of American Scientists

Julian Gonzalez, senior legislative counsel, Earthjustice

Zach Graves, executive director, Foundation for American Innovation

Marci Harris, executive director, PopVox Foundation

Theresa Hebert, director of communications, Quorum

Jill Horowitz, executive director of strategic operations, Laboratory of Molecular Immunology, Rockefeller University

Matt Hourihan, associate director of research and development and advanced industry, Federation of American Scientists

James Jones, assistant professor of Africana studies and sociology, Rutgers University–Newark

Kevin Kosar, senior fellow, American Enterprise Institute

Adam Seth Levine, SNF Agora Institute Associate Professor of Health Policy and Management, Bloomberg School of Public Health, Johns Hopkins University

William Mallison, staff director, Subcommittee on Technology Modernization; senior adviser for oversight, House Committee on Veterans' Affairs

Linsey C. Marr, Charles P. Lunsford Professor and university distinguished professor, Charles E. Via Jr. Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, Virginia Tech

Paola Maynard-Moll, executive director, Scholars Strategy Network

James G. Mazol, policy director, U.S. Senate Committee on Armed Services (minority staff)

Michell McIntyre, policy director, Center for Science and Democracy, Union of Concerned Scientists

Donald K. Milton, MPower Professor, professor of environmental and occupational health, School of Public Health, University of Maryland

Ben Miyamoto, principal associate, Pew Charitable Trusts

Matthew Muirragui, deputy staff director, U.S. House Committee on Natural Resources

John Neumann, managing director, Science, Technology Assessment, and Analytics, Government Accountability Office

Heather Painter, legislative director, Rep. Derek Kilmer

J. D. Rackey, director of legislative studies, Sunwater Institute

Molly E. Reynolds, senior fellow, governance studies, Brookings Institution

Richard Rowberg, senior adviser, Division of Engineering and Physical Sciences, National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine (retired)

Marilyn Zepeda Salazar, director of public engagement, U.S. House Committee on Natural Resources

Phil Schiliro, cofounder, Co-Equal; former director of legislative affairs for President Obama

Matthew Schlesinger, oversight counsel, Committee on House Administration, U.S. House of Representatives

Daniel Schuman, governance director, PopVox Foundation

Taylor Scott, research translation platform director, Evidence-to-Impact Collaborative; associate research professor, Edna Bennett Pierce Prevention Research Center, Penn State; president, TrestleLink; codirector, Research-to-Policy Collaboration

Jessica Smith, director of operations and communications, Science, Technology Assessment, and Analytics, Government Accountability Office

Dahlia Sokolov, policy director, U.S. House Committee on Science, Space, and Technology

Aubrey Wilson, director of government innovation, PopVox; former deputy staff director, U.S. House Committee on House Administration

Endnotes

- 1 Cecilia Kang, "OpenAI's Sam Altman Urges A.I. Regulation in Senate Hearing," New York Times, May 16, 2023, https://www. nytimes.com/2023/05/16/technology/openai-altman-artificialintelligence-regulation.html.
- 2 Mack DeGeurin, "ChatGPT Creator Tells Congress He Wants an Al Regulatory Agency," Gizmodo, May 16, 2023, https://gizmodo.com/ chatgpt-ai-openai-sam-altman-congress-watch-hearing-1850440738.
- 3 Rachel Kaser, "2018: The Year Congress and Social Media Collided," Next Web, December 28, 2018, https://thenextweb.com/ news/2018-the-year-congress-and-social-media-collided; Shannon Liao, "11 Weird and Awkward Moments from Two Days of Mark Zuckerberg's Congressional Hearing," Verge, April 10, 2018, https:// www.theverge.com/2018/4/11/17224184/facebook-markzuckerberg-congress-senators; Emily Stewart, "Lawmakers Seem Confused About What Facebook Does — and How to Fix It," Vox, April 10, 2018, https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/4/10/ 17222062/mark-zuckerberg-testimony-graham-facebookregulations; and Daniel Howley, "Senators Say They Failed to Act on Social Media, Won't Make Same Mistake with AI," Yahoo! Finance, May 17, 2023, https://finance.yahoo.com/news/senators-say-theyfailed-to-act-on-social-media-wont-make-same-mistakewith-ai-195217014.html.
- 4 Steven Pearlstein, "Opinion: Here's the Inside Story of How Congress Failed to Rein In Big Tech," Washington Post, July 6, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/07/06/ congress-facebook-google-amazon-apple-regulation-failure/.
- 5 Kang, "OpenAI's Sam Altman Urges A.I. Regulation." See also Grant Tudor and Justin Warner, The Congressional Futures Office: A Modern Model for Science & Technology Expertise in Congress, Harvard Kennedy School Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, May 2019, 13, 16, https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/2019-06/PAE/ CongressionalFuturesOffice.pdf (discussing Congress's failures with respect to encryption and electronic medical records).
- 6 Tudor and Warner, The Congressional Futures Office, 16; and Patrick Caldwell, "We've Spent Billions to Fix Our Medical Records, and They're Still a Mess. Here's Why." Mother Jones, November/ December 2015, https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2015/10/ epic-systems-judith-faulkner-hitech-ehr-interoperability/.
- 7 Andy Greenberg, "The Senate's Draft Encryption Bill Is 'Ludicrous, Dangerous, Technically Illiterate,' "Wired, April 8, 2016, https://www.wired.com/2016/04/senates-draft-encryption-billprivacy-nightmare/; and Encryption Working Group, Moving the Encryption Policy Conversation Forward, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2019, 3, https://carnegieendowment.org/files/ EWG_Encryption_Policy.pdf.
- 8 Tal Kopan, "Washington Is Poised to Return to Divided Government. Buckle Up," Boston Globe, November 10, 2022, https:// www.bostonglobe.com/2022/11/10/nation/washington-is-poisedreturn-divided-government-buckle-up/; and New York Times Editorial Board, "For Democracy to Stay, the Filibuster Must Go," New York Times, March 11, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/11/ opinion/us-filibuster-senate.html.
- 9 Kathy Goldschmidt, State of the Congress: Staff Perspectives on Institutional Capacity in the House and Senate, Congressional Management Foundation, 2017, 17, https://www.congressfoundation. org/storage/documents/CMF_Pubs/cmf-state-of-the-congress.pdf.
- 10 Zach Graves and Daniel Schuman, Science, Technology, and Democracy: Building a Modern Congressional Technology Assessment Office, Harvard Kennedy School Ash Center for Democratic Governance and Innovation, 2020, 10-14, https://ash. harvard.edu/files/ash/files/293408_hvd_ash_sciecne_tech_and_ democracy_report.pdf. See also Alexander C. Furnas et al., "The Congressional Capacity Survey: Who Staff Are, How They Got There,

- What They Do, and Where They May Go," in Congress Overwhelmed: The Decline in Congressional Capacity and Prospects for Reform (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2020), 92; and Jesse M. Crosson et al., "Partisan Competition and the Decline in Legislative Capacity Among Congressional Offices," Legislative Studies Quarterly 46, no. 3 (August 2021): 745-89, https://doi.org/10.1111/lsq.12301.
- 11 Nihal Krishan, "Rep. Derek Kilmer to Issue New Bill Pushing Congress to Incorporate Data and Evidence into Policymaking," FedScoop, March 14, 2023, https://fedscoop.com/rep-derek-kilmerto-issue-new-bill-pushing-congress-to-incorporate-data-andevidence-into-policymaking/; Alexander Furnas, "Outsourced Congress: How Congress Relies on Outside Organizational Policy Information" (PhD diss., University of Michigan, 2020), 41, https:// static1.squarespace.com/static/59e25521b7411c07ef1410fa/t/5f86 43677023803e0f8d6213/1602634603545/Zander_Dissertation_ Full_Submission.pdf; and Jonathan Lewallen, Sean M. Theriault, and Bryan D. Jones, "Congressional Dysfunction: An Information Processing Perspective," Regulation and Governance 10, no. 2 (June 2016): 179-90, https://doi.org/10.1111/rego.12090.
- Tudor and Warner, The Congressional Futures Office, 18; Peter D. Blair, "Effective Science and Technology Assessment Advice for Congress: Comparing Options," Science and Public Policy 48, no. 2 (April 2021): 165, https://doi.org/10.1093/scipol/scaa070; Bianca Majumder, "Congress Should Revive the Office of Technology Assessment," Center for American Progress, May 13, 2019, https:// www.americanprogress.org/article/congress-revive-officetechnology-assessment/; and Marci Harris, "Congress vs. the 'Pacing Problem[s]," Medium, August 21, 2019, https://medium.com/g21c/ congress-vs-the-pacing-problem-s-a887e3ca953f.
- 13 Under long-standing Supreme Court precedent, federal courts defer to federal agencies' expertise in interpreting ambiguous statutes, provided that their interpretations are reasonable. Chevron U.S.A., Inc. v. Natural Resources Defense Council, 467 U.S. 837 (1984). The Supreme Court is reconsidering this standard this term. Maya Kornberg and Martha Kinsella, "Whether the Supreme Court Rolls Back Agency Authority, Congress Needs More Expert Capabilities," Brennan Center for Justice, May 30, 2023, https://www. brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/whether-supremecourt-rolls-back-agency-authority-congress-needs-more. Meanwhile, in a number of recent rulings, the Supreme Court has limited the scope of federal agencies' authority to respond to contemporary societal needs. See, e.g., Biden v. Nebraska, 600 U.S. (2023); and West Virginia v. EPA, 597 U.S. __(2022). See also Mekela Panditharatne and Martha Kinsella, "Supreme Court Drastically Limits EPA's Efforts to Mitigate Climate Crisis," Brennan Center for Justice, June 30, 2022, https://www.brennancenter.org/ our-work/analysis-opinion/supreme-court-drastically-limits-epasefforts-mitigate-climate-crisis; Martha Kinsella and Jenna Pearlson, "The Supreme Court Case That Could Hamstring the Government's Ability to Regulate Businesses," Brennan Center for Justice, March 18, 2021, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/ supreme-court-case-could-hamstring-governments-ability-regulate; and James Goodwin et al., In the Wake of West Virginia v. EPA: Legislative and Administrative Paths Forward for Science-Driven Regulation, Union of Concerned Scientists, 2022, https://www. ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/2022-10/ln%20the%20Wake%20 of%20West%20Virginia%20v%20EPA.pdf.
- See Select Committee on the Modernization of Congress, Recommendations to Foster Collaboration and Civility in Congress, to Modernize the Congressional Support Agencies, and to Encourage Evidence-Based Policymaking, U.S. House of Representatives, December 21, 2022, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/ CRPT-117hrpt656/pdf/CRPT-117hrpt656.pdf. See also Graves and Schuman, Science, Technology, and Democracy.

- 15 Tajha Chappellet-Lanier, "2019 in Review: The Year in Building Tech Capacity on Capitol Hill," FedScoop, December 26, 2019, https://fedscoop.com/2019-review-congress-tech-capacity/.
- 16 Chris Cioffi, "They Tried to Modernize Congress. Now Time Is Running Out," Roll Call, September 13, 2022, https://rollcall.com/ 2022/09/13/tried-to-modernize-congress-now-time-running-out/.
- Senate Employment Office, "Outside Fellowships and Internships," accessed August 21, 2023, https://employment.senate. gov/outside-fellowships-and-internships/; American Association for the Advancement of Science, "Legislative Branch Fellowship," accessed August 21, 2023, https://www.aaas.org/programs/ science-technology-policy-fellowships/legislative-branch-fellowship; and Tech Congress, "The Congressional Innovation Fellowship," accessed August 21, 2023, https://www.techcongress.io/ congressional-innovation-fellowship.
- 18 H. Con. Res. 49, 118th Cong. (2023).
- 19 John Hewitt Jones, "House of Representatives to Launch New Digital Services Team," FedScoop, January 20, 2022, https://fedscoop. com/house-of-representatives-to-launch-new-digital-service-team/.
- 20 John F. Kennedy, "Remarks at Harvard University" (speech, Cambridge, Massachusetts, June 14, 1956), John F. Kennedy Presidential Library and Museum, https://www.jfklibrary.org/archives/ other-resources/john-f-kennedy-speeches/harvarduniversity-19560614.
- 21 Elizabeth C. Long et al., "How Substance Use Prevention Research Gets Used in United States Federal Policy," Addiction 117, no. 8 (August 2022): 2235, https://doi.org/10.1111/add.15874.
- 22 J. Taylor Scott et al., "Trends and Opportunities for Bridging Prevention Science and US Federal Policy," Prevention Science 23 (2022): 1337, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-022-01403-2.
- 23 D. Max Crowley and J. Taylor Scott, "To Support Evidence-Based Policymaking, Bring Researchers and Policymakers Together," Issues in Science and Technology 39, no. 2 (Winter 2023): 31, https://issues.org/ evidence-based-policymaking-researchers-policymakers-collaboratecrowley-scott/.
- 24 Kevin R. Kosar, "Legislative Branch Support Agencies: What They Are, What They Do, and Their Uneasy Position in Our System of Government," in Congress Overwhelmed, 136-37; and Furnas, "Outsourced Congress," 41.
- 25 Kosar, "Legislative Branch Support Agencies," 129, 134.
- Furnas, "Outsourced Congress," 39-41.
- 27 Furnas, "Outsourced Congress," 50.
- 28 Kevin Kosar (senior fellow, American Enterprise Institute), conversation with Brennan Center, March 7, 2023.
- 29 Richard Rowberg (senior adviser, National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine), conversation with Brennan Center, March 14, 2023.
- **30** 141 Cong. Rec. 19638 (1995) (statement of Sen. Grassley), https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-CRECB-1995-pt14/pdf/ GPO-CRECB-1995-pt14-3-1.pdf.
- 31 Molly Reynolds, Vital Statistics on Congress, Brookings Institution, November 21, 2022, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/ vital-statistics-on-congress/.
- 32 U.S. Government Accountability Office (hereinafter GAO), "GAO at a Glance," https://www.gao.gov/assets/2021-08/gao_at_a_glance_
- 33 Graves and Schuman, Science, Technology, and Democracy, 13.
- 34 Comm. on Appropriations, Legislative Branch Appropriations Bill, 2024, H. Rep. No. 118-120 (2023), 26, https://www.congress.gov/118/ crpt/hrpt120/CRPT-118hrpt120.pdf.
- 35 Legislative Branch Appropriations Act, 1996, Pub. L. 104-53, 109 Stat. 514 (1995).
- 36 Kathy Goldschmidt, "Congress Lacks the Capacity to Meet the

- Demands of a 21st Century Constituency," Congressional Management Foundation, April 11, 2022, https://www.congressfoundation.org/ news/blog/1921-congress-lacks-the-capacity-to-meet-the-demandsof-a-21st-century-constituency.
- Goldschmidt, "Congress Lacks the Capacity."
- **38** Graves and Schuman, Science, Technology, and Democracy, 12. As of 2022, there were 4,162 staffers in senators' offices and 1,194 on Senate committees. R. Eric Petersen and Tyler L. Wolanin, Senate Staff Levels, 1977-2022, Congressional Research Service, 2023, 3, 4, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/misc/R43946.pdf. A 2021 report on employees in the House of Representatives indicated that there were 6,329 staffers in members' offices and 1,320 serving committees. R. Eric Petersen, House of Representatives Staff Levels in Member, Committee, Leadership, and Other Offices, 1977–2021, Congressional Research Service, updated September 2, 2021, 5, 6, https:// crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R43947.
- Graves and Schuman, Science, Technology, and Democracy, 12.
- 40 Cristina Marcos, "House Staff Turnover Highest in 20 Years: Study," Hill, March 21, 2022, https://thehill.com/homenews/ house/599093-house-staff-turnover-highest-in-20-years-study/.
- 41 For 39 percent of congressional staffers, a bachelor's degree is the highest degree attained; 23 percent have a master's degree, 13 percent a JD, and only 2 percent a PhD. Furnas et al., "The Congressional Capacity Survey," 77.
- 42 Julia Preston, "Homeland Security Cancels 'Virtual Fence' After \$1 Billion Is Spent," New York Times, January 14, 2011, https://www. nytimes.com/2011/01/15/us/politics/15fence.html. A 2010 report by GAO found, "About 1,300 SBInet defects had been found from March 2008 through July 2009, with the number of new defects identified during this time generally increasing faster than the number being fixed — a trend that is not indicative of a system that is maturing and ready for deployment." GAO, Secure Border Initiative: DHS Needs to Strengthen Management and Oversight of Its Prime Contractor, October 2010, 12, https://www.gao.gov/assets/ gao-11-6.pdf. See also Randal C. Archibold, "28-Mile Virtual Fence Is Rising Along the Border," New York Times, June 26, 2007, https:// www.nytimes.com/2007/06/26/us/26fence.html.
- Archibold, "28-Mile Virtual Fence"; and Philip Bump, "The Last Time the United States Tried to Build a Virtual Border Wall, It Wasn't Exactly a Big Success," Washington Post, August 30, 2016, https:// www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/wp/2016/08/30/ the-last-time-the-united-states-tried-to-build-a-virtual-border-wall-itwasnt-exactly-a-big-success/.
- 44 Hearing before the Subcomm. on Border, Maritime, and Global Counterterrorism, House Comm. on Homeland Security, 110th Cong. (2007), "Project 28, The Future of SBInet," 14 (prepared statement of Jerry W. McElwee, Boeing program manager for the SBInet program), https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-110hhrg48920/pdf/ CHRG-110hhrg48920.pdf.
- **45** E. Thomas Coleman (former U.S. representative), conversation with Brennan Center, June 9, 2023.
- 46 Kevin M. Leyden, "Interest Group Resources and Testimony at Congressional Hearings," Legislative Studies Quarterly 20, no. 3 (August 1995): 438, https://www.jstor.org/stable/440230. Additionally, research shows that there is a lack of racial and ethnic diversity among the experts who advise lawmakers regularly. One study found that "researchers who identified as members of racially or ethnically marginalized groups were . . . significantly less likely to engage with policy communities." Crowley and Scott, "To Support Evidence-Based Policymaking," 35.
- Maya L. Kornberg, Inside Congressional Committees: Function and Dysfunction in the Legislative Process (New York: Columbia University Press, 2023), 44.
- 48 See Owen Tucker-Smith, "Congress Wants to Regulate Al. Big Tech Is Eager to Help," Los Angeles Times, July 5, 2023, https://www. latimes.com/politics/story/2023-07-05/ai-congress-regulationlobbying.

- 49 Furnas, "Outsourced Congress," 96-97.
- House Committee on Science, Space, and Technology, "Full Committee Hearing—Climate Science: Assumptions, Policy Implications, and the Scientific Method," March 29, 2017, https:// science.house.gov/2017/3/full-committee-hearing-climate-scienceassumptions-policy-implications-and.
- 51 Kornberg, Inside Congressional Committees, 36.
- Stephen Fisher, "Expert Comment: European Public Opinion on Climate Change Has Become Politicised," University of Oxford, November 3, 2022, https://www.ox.ac.uk/news/2022-11-03-expertcomment-european-public-opinion-climate-change-has-becomepoliticised. See also Kornberg, Inside Congressional Committees, 137 - 40
- 53 Select Committee on the Modernization of Congress, "Recommendations on Improving Congressional Operations, Pathways to Congressional Service, and the Future of Congressional Modernization," U.S. House of Representatives, December 21, 2022, 4, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CRPT-117hrpt659/pdf/ CRPT-117hrpt659.pdf.
- **54** GAO, Science, Technology Assessment, and Analytics at GAO September 2022 Update, 2022, 2, https://www.gao.gov/assets/
- **55** GAO STAA employees, email correspondence with Brennan Center, August 31, 2023.
- **56** Federation of American Scientists employees, conversation with Brennan Center, July 25, 2022.
- PopVox, "House Natural Resources Committee Brings Stakeholders and Individuals into the Legislative Process Using PopVox Tools," February 4, 2020, https://www.dropbox.com/s/ o7k088bla38rq27/EJ%20Interim%20case%20study%202. pdf?dI=0.
- 58 This is based on original analysis of the bill draft and the final bill text.
- Anne Meeker, "Making Laws WITH the People," Medium, January 29, 2021, https://medium.com/popvox/making-laws-with-thepeople-d619b0aa84f1; and Michael Latner, "Natural Resources Committee Embraces Collaborative Governance," Equation, December 23, 2019, https://blog.ucsusa.org/michael-latner/ natural-resources-committee-embraces-collaborative-governance/.
- **60** House Natural Resources Committee Democratic staff. conversation with the Brennan Center, February 24, 2023.
- 61 Some of these reforms will likely free up staffers' time so they can give greater focus to substantive issues. For example, oversight committees now have access to document review software and bipartisan oversight training. See Select Committee on the Modernization of Congress, "The Select Committee's Recommendations on Strengthening Congressional Oversight Capacity," accessed August 21, 2023, https://www.politico. com/f/?id=00000182-163f-dc74-abc3-97ff2f0c0000.
- 62 See Grace Segers, "Overworked, Underpaid, Traumatized, and Too White," New Republic, February 9, 2022, https://newrepublic. com/article/165324/congress-staff-unionize-overworkedunderpaid-traumatized-white; and Comm. on Appropriations, Legislative Branch Appropriations Bill, 2023, H. Rep. No. 117-389 (2022), 13, 16, https://www.congress.gov/117/crpt/hrpt389/ CRPT-117hrpt389.pdf. As part of recruitment efforts, Congress started the House Intern Resource Office, which promotes best practices in hiring skilled and diverse interns and provides guidance, training, and assistance to interns and congressional committees and offices employing interns. H. Rep. No. 117-389, 7. Many staff start out as interns, so this new office responds to a pipeline issue. See James R. Jones, Tiffany Win, and Carlos Mark Vera, Who Congress Pays: Analysis of Lawmakers' Use of Intern Allowances in the 116th Congress, Pay Our Interns, 2021, 5, https://payourinterns.org/ wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Pay-Our-Interns-Who-Congress-Pays.pdf.

- 63 National Academy of Public Administration, Science and Technology Policy Assessment: A Congressionally Directed Review, October 31, 2019, ix, https://s3.us-west-2.amazonaws.com/ napa-2021/studies/science-and-technology-policy-assessment-forthe-us-congress/NAPA_FinalReport_forCRS_110119.pdf.
- 64 Zach Graves and Daniel Schuman, "Evaluating the 2019 NAPA Report on S&T Policy Assessment and Resources for Congress," December 3, 2019, https://s3.amazonaws.com/demandprogress/ reports/2019-12-03_Evaluation_of_the_2019_NAPA_Report_on_ST_ Policy_Assessment_and_Resources_for_Congress.pdf.
- 65 Mike Miesen and Laura Manley, Building a 21st Century Congress: A Playbook for Modern Technology Assessment, Harvard Kennedy School Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, June 2021, 10, https://www.belfercenter.org/publication/building-21st-century-congress-playbook-modern-technology-assessment.
- 66 Miesen and Manley, Building a 21st Century Congress, 10.
- Center for Effective Lawmaking, "The Future of Congressional 67 Reform with Rep. Derek Kilmer," November 12, 2020, https:// thelawmakers.org/legislative-anaylsis/watch-the-future-ofcongressional-reform-with-rep-derek-kilmer.
- 68 Federation of American Scientists, "Office of Technology Assessment Archive," accessed September 11, 2023, https://ota.fas. org/otareports/topic/atopics/.
- GAO employees, conversation with Brennan Center, May 11, 2023.
- 70 GAO, Science, Technology Assessment, 2. As a point of reference, OTA engaged more than a thousand experts on an annual basis. Jathan Sadowski, "Office of Technology Assessment: History, Implementation, and Participatory Critique," Technology in Society 42 (August 2015): 16, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techsoc.2015.01.002.
- 71 One approach used in Australia during the Covid-19 pandemic involved evidence synthesis. Julian Elliott et al., "Decision Makers Need Constantly Updated Evidence Synthesis," Nature, December 15, 2021, https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-021-03690-1
- 72 Many experts have called for the creation of a permanent, in-house office to provide research support to Congress on science and technology issues. See Graves and Schuman, Science, Technology, and Democracy; National Academy of Public Administration, Science and Technology Policy Assessment; Miesen and Manley, Building a 21st Century Congress; and Tudor and Warner, The Congressional Futures Office. The expansion of GAO's STAA meets some of the needs identified by congressional scholars and lawmakers, but there does appear to be a consensus that more is
- See, e.g., National Institutes of Health, Office of Management, "1810-1 - Procedures for Avoiding Conflict of Interest for Special Government and Other Federal Employees Serving as Advisory Committee Members," October 1, 2014, https://policymanual.nih. gov/1810-1.
- 74 Crowley and Scott, "To Support Evidence-Based Policymaking."
- Jill Horowitz (executive director of strategic operations at Rockefeller University), conversation with Brennan Center, February 1, 2023.
- 76 Union of Concerned Scientists, "Scientific Advisory Committees," January 18, 2018, updated June 13, 2019, https://www. ucsusa.org/resources/scientific-advisory-committees; National Academies of Sciences, Engineering and Medicine, "Based on Science Advisory Group," accessed August 21, 2023, https://www. nationalacademies.org/our-work/based-on-science-advisory-group; and Office of Technology Assessment, "Technology Assessment and the Work of Congress," accessed September 11, 2023, https://www. princeton.edu/~ota/ns20/proces_f.html.
- Office of Technology Assessment, "Technology Assessment." 77
- Peter Blair (executive director of the National Research Council's Division on Engineering and Physical Sciences), conversation with Brennan Center, April 20, 2023.

- Peter Blair, conversation with Brennan Center.
- For example, the Serbian National Assembly Environmental Protection Committee Green Chair initiative, set up in 2013, brings together representatives of the Green Chair network (a national umbrella organization of environmental nongovernmental organizations) to advise the committee. Inter-Parliamentary Union, Global Parliamentary Report 2022: Public Engagement in the Work of Parliament, 2022, 29, https://www.ipu.org/impact/democracy-andstrong-parliaments/global-parliamentary-report/globalparliamentary-report-2022-public-engagement-in-work-parliament. In 2020 in the United Kingdom, Parliament's Knowledge Exchange Unit (KEU) launched the Covid-19 Outbreak Expert Database of 5,400 experts available to support Parliament in accessing and understanding research on Covid-19 and to advise members of Parliament in crafting policy responses. See UK Parliament Post, Celebrating Two Years of the Knowledge Exchange Unit in UK Parliament: Our Achievements, Learnings, and Next Steps, 2020, 28, https://www.parliament.uk/globalassets/keu-two-year-report.pdf.
- 81 D. Max Crowley et al., "Cultivating Researcher-Policymaker Partnerships," American Psychologist 76, no. 8 (November 2021): 1319, https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000880; and Crowley and Scott, "To Support Evidence-Based Policymaking," 35.
- Crowley et al., "Cultivating Researcher-Policymaker Partnerships," 1311 ("Who is part of the decision making around what and how research is used reflects a key systemic barrier that must be addressed if we are to dismantle racial inequities. Opportunities that shift or distribute power by increasing the influence of marginalized researchers is paramount. Therefore, it is critically important that marginalized researchers — particularly Black, Indigenous, and People of Color (BIPOC) — are supported with tools that address their concerns, augment their influence, and reinforce the professional benefits of their public engagement.") (internal citations omitted). See also Scientific Integrity Framework Interagency Working Group of the National Science and Technology Council, A Framework for Federal Scientific Integrity Policy and Practice, January 2023, 30, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2023/01/01-2023-Framework-for-Federal-Scientific-Integrity-Policy-and-Practice.pdf ("Issues of diversity, equity, inclusion and accessibility are an integral component of the entire scientific process and attention to these issues can improve the representativeness and eminence of the scientific workforce, foster innovation in the conduct and use of science, and provide for more equitable participation in science by diverse communities.").
- 83 Naomi Saint and Sara Foxen, "Strength in Diversity Changing the Shape of Expert Engagement with the UK Parliament," London School of Economics, July 13, 2020, https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/ impactofsocialsciences/2020/07/13/strength-in-diversitychanging-the-shape-of-expert-engagement-with-the-ukparliament/; and U.K. Parliament, "Working to Support More Diverse and Inclusive Engagement Between UK Parliament and Researchers," accessed August 18, 2023, https://www.parliament.uk/get-involved/ research-impact-at-the-uk-parliament/diverse-and-inclusiveengagement-between-uk-parliament-and-researchers/.
- Jason Miller, "House Chief Administrative Office Bringing Training, Learning into the 21st Century," Federal News Network, November 10, 2020, https://federalnewsnetwork.com/federalinsights/2020/11/house-chief-administrative-office-bringingtraining-learning-into-the-21st-century/; and GAO, Science, Technology Assessment, 19.
- **85** John F. Sargent Jr., The Office of Technology Assessment: History, Authorities, Issues, and Options, Congressional Research Service, updated April 29, 2020, 14.
- 86 See, e.g., National Academies, "About the Committee on Science, Engineering, Medicine, and Public Policy," accessed

- September 11, 2023, https://www.nationalacademies.org/ cosempup/about#sl-three-columns-c4707bd9-5575-4bd0-b57a-12ed799639d5.
- Office of the Whistleblower Ombuds, "Purpose," accessed August 21, 2023, https://whistleblower.house.gov/about/purpose; and Shanna Devine et al., 2021 Annual Report, Office of the Whistleblower Ombuds, 2021, 6, https://whistleblower.house.gov/ sites/whistleblower.house.gov/files/2021_Whistleblower_Ombuds_ Annual_Report.pdf. See also U.S. House Office of Diversity & Inclusion, "About," accessed August 21, 2023, https://diversity.house. gov/about.
- 88 GAO, "GAO's Work Led to Over \$55 Billion in Financial Benefits for the Federal Government in FY22," November 15, 2022, https:// www.gao.gov/press-release/gaos-work-led-over-55-billion-financialbenefits-federal-government-fy22.
- 89 GAO, Performance and Accountability Report: Fiscal Year 2022, November 15, 2022, vii, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-23-
- **90** 141 Cong. Rec. 19639 (1995) (statement of Sen. Grassley). Some scholars have expressed criticism of OTA and GAO. Notably, GAO is primarily an auditing body and could be more flexible when approaching new and emerging issue areas. See Graves and Schuman, Science, Technology, and Democracy, 32. Additionally, before OTA was defunded in the 1990s, it faced various structural issues, including long timelines. See Sadowski, "Office of Technology Assessment," 16.
- 91 Office of Derek Kilmer, "Kilmer Spearheads Legislative Change with Introduction of Evidence-Based Policymaking Resolution," May 25, 2023, https://kilmer.house.gov/media/press-releases/ kilmer-spearheads-legislative-change-with-introduction-ofevidence-based-policymaking-resolution.
- **92** Foundations for Evidence-Based Policymaking Act of 2018, Pub. L. 115-435, 132 Stat. 5529 (2019); and Andrew Ujifusa, "Trump Signs Legislation Promoting Evidence-Based Policymaking," Edweek, January 15, 2019, https://www.edweek.org/policy-politics/ trump-signs-legislation-promoting-evidence-basedpolicymaking/2019/01.
- **93** Foundations for Evidence-Based Policymaking Act of 2018; Data Coalition, "Foundations for Evidence-Based Policymaking Act of 2018," 2019, https://www.datacoalition.org/resources/Evidence-Act-Web-version-2019%20(7).pdf; and Results for America, "Evidence Act Brief: The Promise of the Foundations for Evidence-Based Policymaking Act and Proposed Next Steps," 2019, https:// results4america.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/Evidence-Act-Proposed-Next-Steps-FINAL.pdf.
- 94 PopVox, "House Natural Resources Committee Brings Stakeholders."
- 95 See Inter-Parliamentary Union, Global Parliamentary Report 2022.32.
- 96 Nihal Krishan, "Congress Gets 40 ChatGPT Plus Licenses to Start Experimenting with Generative AI," FedScoop, April 24, 2023, https://fedscoop.com/congress-gets-40-chatgpt-plus-licenses/.
- For further information on the problems posed by current committee jurisdictions and the advantages of a tech committee, see Maya Kornberg, "Congress Is Woefully Unprepared to Regulate Tech," Slate, June 25, 2023, https://slate.com/technology/2023/06/ congress-tech-committee-ai-regulation.html.
- 98 Ida A. Brudnick, Congressional Salaries and Allowances: In Brief, Congressional Research Service, December 16, 2022, 7, https:// crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/RL/RL30064
- **99** For examples of mid-century committee reforms, see Kornberg, Inside Congressional Committees, 2-13.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

- ▶ Maya Kornberg is research fellow in the Brennan Center's Elections and Government Program. She works on legislative politics, misinformation, and civic engagement. She is the author of *Inside* Congressional Committees: Function and Dysfunction in the Legislative Process (Columbia University Press, 2023).
- ▶ **Martha Kinsella** is senior counsel in the Brennan Center's Democracy Program. She works on evidence-based policymaking, government ethics, and democracy and rule of law issues.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The Brennan Center gratefully acknowledges Leon Levy Foundation, The William and Flora Hewlett Foundation, Carnegie Corporation of New York, Democracy Fund, and FJC – A Foundation of Philanthropic Funds for their generous support of our work.

The authors are grateful to colleagues who lent their support to the creation of this report. Daniel I. Weiner, Wendy Weiser, Lawrence Norden, Chisun Lee, and Mekela Panditharatne provided strategic guidance. Owen Bacskai, Claire Bartholomew, Benjamin Fikhman, Coryn Grange, Hanna Johnson, Ashleigh Maciolek, Amisa Ratliff, and Bailey Rechler provided crucial research assistance. The editorial, design, and publicity assistance of Marcelo Agudo, Sabrina Alli, Josh Bell, Zachary Laub, Sophia Lee, Brian Palmer, and Alexandra Ringe brought this project to publication. The authors are also grateful to the many experts they consulted during their research for this project.

ABOUT THE BRENNAN CENTER'S DEMOCRACY PROGRAM

The Brennan Center's Democracy Program encourages broad citizen participation by promoting voting and campaign finance reform. We work to secure fair courts and to advance a First Amendment jurisprudence that puts the rights of citizens — not special interests — at the center of our democracy. We collaborate with grassroots groups, advocacy organizations, and government officials to eliminate the obstacles to an effective democracy.

